PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 10, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 10, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Environmental Hero Award – Town Manager Mark Sylvia proudly announced that Acting Department of Public Works Director and Environmental Manager David Gould has received the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration’s (NOAA) 2007 Environmental Hero Award.  Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Gould is one of ten recipients nationally to receive this prestigious award, and he expressed his pride for Mr. Gould’s accomplishments and leadership in making Plymouth a national leader in environmental policy and projects.
Plymouth vs. Jamestown – Mr. Sylvia referenced a recent article in The Washington Post about the historic debate and rivalry between Plymouth and Jamestown, Virginia.  As Jamestown is ramping up towards its 400th anniversary, Mr. Sylvia said, several articles have been written, both locally and nationally, on the topic of which town can claim its historical significance as America’s first town.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the spirited debate has ultimately brought great press to both towns.  
FY2008 Joint Local Aid Resolution – Mr. Sylvia informed the Board that the Massachusetts House of Representatives and Senate has released its joint local aid resolution for Fiscal Year 2008.   For Plymouth, Mr. Sylvia said, the joint resolution includes an increase of $644,288 in Chapter 70 aid over the figures stated in the House 1 budget, increasing the net State Aid for Plymouth to an approximate total of $855,738. 
Licenses
Common Victualler (Transfer)

· JJEC Donuts, LLC, d/b/a Dunkin Donuts requested transfers of Common Victualler Licenses for two locations formerly owned by Scampoli Corporation: 275 Sandwich Street (Jordan Hospital) and 160 South Street.
Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above transfer of Common Victualler Licenses from Scampoli Corporation to JJEC Donuts, LLC.   Voted 4-0, approved.
Vehicle For Hire Operator (New)

· Tyler Labarge, 60 Cherry Street, Plymouth
Habilitation Assistance
Driving record and background check show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Vehicle for Hire Operator (New) License for Tyler Labarge of Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Pole Petition

· NSTAR Petition 07-05: One petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on Long Pond Road in Plymouth to energize a school traffic signal at 126 Long Pond Road.

Selectman Schena stated that he did not wish to grant any approvals to NSTAR, based on the sub-standard service he has received as a customer.  He stated his concern for NSTAR’s treatment of other Plymouth customers, and he requested that NSTAR be contacted to discuss their commitment to delivering quality services to Plymouth residents.  

Mr. Sylvia noted that his staff had made initial contact with NSTAR representatives to discuss these concerns and that he will keep the Board informed of further communication.
Chairman Quintal made note that the pole petition was for a school traffic signal.

No motion was made on this request, and, thus, no action was taken on NSTAR Pole Petition 07-05.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the minutes from the April 3, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.   

Local Control Over the Cable Franchising Process – The Board gave its approval for the drafting of a letter to our legislative delegation opposing recent efforts to remove and restrict local control over the cable franchising process.
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  

Ken Tavares appeared before the Board on behalf of July 4 Plymouth, Inc. to inform the public of the organization’s fundraising and promotional efforts in support of Plymouth’s 4th of July parade and fireworks display.   Mr. Tavares thanked the many faithful supporters, past and present, for their support of the annual event, and he noted that the fireworks display and Philharmonic concert have been secured.

Parade chair Liisa Budge-Johnson spoke on behalf of July 4 Plymouth, Inc., as well, describing for the public their new website, www.july4plymouth.com.  The new website, she said, will be an invaluable resource for residents and visitors, providing access to donation information, volunteer opportunities, parade details, and more.  It is the hope of July 4 Plymouth, Inc., Ms. Budge-Johnson said, to involve the community in every facet of the event as possible. 

Selectman Schena expressed his wish that the Town of Plymouth do more to contribute to the July 4th festivities, whether through covering the costs of public safety or allocating additional funds from the aforementioned increase in State Aid.
Chairman Quintal asked that the Board allow time for Mr. Sylvia to look at the budget and assess whether the additional State Aid can accommodate Selectman Schena’s suggestions for increased support of the July 4th events.

Wastewater Treatment Facility Update

Mr. Sylvia provided a brief explanation of the reasons for the Wastewater Facility update, noting that the Board wished to address the recent nutrient level violations at the Town’s main facility in Camelot Park.  Mr. Sylvia introduced Donald Benz, a representative of Veolia, the private contractor hired by the Town to operate the facility.  
Mr. Benz began his presentation with an apology on behalf of Veolia for the inconveniences that the violations have caused for the Town.  Veolia, he said, has gone to great lengths to remedy the problems that have caused excessive nutrient levels within the effluent output.  Mr. Benz then provided a Powerpoint presentation through which he outlined the problems and subsequent remediation efforts within the flow process at the treatment facility.  
The violations, Mr. Benz said, occurred over a period of time from November 2006 to February 2007, during which debris prevented proper settling within the effluent flotation beds.  Efforts to chlorinate the wastewater did not produce significant results, he explained, and further testing revealed filament blooms and an increased presence of organic acids within the effluent.    
Mr. Benz noted that the facility has been operating within compliance since March 5th.  Veolia’s plans for preventing further violations, he said, will include daily observations and testing; heightened awareness of sewer jetting in areas of Town; chlorination of filaments in effective zones within the flow pattern; increased treatment of organic acids; optimization of the effluent tanks for “good” organisms; and cooperation with the Town to improve sewer screening systems.
Selectman Malaguti raised issues of staffing, odor, and design problems at the facility, and he noted the seriousness of the violations and how they affect the Town.  The upper executives of Veolia and its parent company, Selectman Malaguti said, should have appeared before the Board to bear the brunt of explaining the violations and the action plan for remediation.  

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Benz for providing a presentation that was detailed but easy to understand, and he urged them to communicate with and notify the Town immediately about progress and/or any further violations at the facility.  
Mr. Sylvia noted that Veolia staff has been responsive to the Town’s requests to meet and discuss the violations, and he said that staff would continue to monitor the facility and report back to the Board.  Mr. Sylvia then reiterated why the creation of a Town Wastewater Manager position will be critical to ensuring that the facility operate within regulatory compliance.

Infrastructure Management Plan

Saeed Kashi, Town Engineer, and Jay Thomson, Civil Engineer, provided a Powerpoint presentation outlining the FY2008 Infrastructure Management Plan they have designed to address necessary roadway and drainage improvements/reconstruction throughout town.
Mr. Kashi reviewed the project list and accompanying budget for the Infrastructure Management Plan (IMP).  Chapter 90 funds through the State, Mr. Kashi said, will account for $1.975 million of the total $3.275 million IMP budget plan.  
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Kashi to look into repairs to the connector road between Nick’s Rock Road and Liberty Street, as it has fallen into poor condition over time.
Selectman Schena complimented Mr. Kashi’s work and inquired about the $100,000 set aside within the IMP budget for emergency repairs to private roads.  Mr. Kashi explained that the Town has not done this for some time, and due to the overwhelming response from residents of private roads during the recent IMP public forum, he felt that it was time to re-institute this line item for emergency repairs. 
Discussion ensued between Board members and Mr. Kashi about projects on Valley Road (installation of a guardrail for safety), Water Street (crack sealing) and Taylor Avenue (culvert and road repair).  Selectman Malaguti asked Mr. Kashi why there was so much unexpended Chapter 90 money, and Mr. Kashi responded that additional, unanticipated funds were received at the end of 2006, for which no projects had been committed.
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Kashi and Mr. Thomson for their presentation on the Infrastructure Management Plan.  Chairman Quintal asked the Board if they felt that it was necessary to view the remainder of the presentation slides, and all agreed that they were satisfied with the presentation at that point.

Mr. Kashi noted that the Infrastructure Management Plan presentation would be made available on the Town’s website, www.plymouth-ma.gov.  He asked the Board to provide his department with guidance on the plan and the projects that have been prioritized.
On a motion by Selectman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the FY2008 Infrastructure Management Plan as presented by the Engineering Department.  Voted 4-0, approved.

On another note, Chairman Quintal asked Acting DPW Director David Gould if there were any plans to remediate the excessive litter near Exit 7 and Industrial Park Road, as well as the graffiti at Nelson Street.   Mr. Gould responded that plans to remediate the graffiti at Nelson Street are already underway.   As for the litter near Exit 7 and the entrance to the Industrial Park, Mr. Gould said that a call will be placed to MassHighway.  Mr. Gould pointed out that a recent volunteer clean-up on Long Pond Road was successful, and plans will be made to schedule more of these community-involvement events.
The Board offered their congratulations to Mr. Gould on being named by NOAA as one of the nation’s “Environmental Heroes.”
2007 Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 5
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification and Compensation Plans and the Personnel By‑Law and Collective Bargaining Agreements contained therein, or take any other action relative thereto.

PERSONNEL BOARD

Pat Flynn, Director of Human Resources, addressed the Board with information on Annual Town Meeting Article 5.   
The first facet of Article 5, she explained, contains requests for amendments to the hourly rates for Election Workers and Wardens, as well as for Library Pages.   These amendments were put forth, respectively, by Larry Pizer, Town Clerk, and Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Services.  Ms. Flynn outlined the following proposed changes:
Election Worker
  $6.75/hr   to     $8.25/hr

Election Warden
$10.11/hr   to   $12.35/hr


Library Page

  $8.71/hr   to     $8.97/hr
The State minimum wage, Ms. Flynn explained, was increased during this fiscal year from $6.75/hr to $7.50/hr, and the proposed adjustments reflect this, as well as market rates.

The second facet of Article 5, Ms. Flynn explained, contains amendments to Earned Time for non-union employees, providing the opportunity for Long-Term Illness Account (LTIA) annual buyback and buyback upon voluntary separation or retirement.  The change proposed in this amendment, Ms. Flynn said, would allow an employee who has 180 days of LTIA to buy back up to five days at their current rate of pay.  This would not be a regular occurrence, Ms. Flynn said, as it would take an employee years to accumulate so many days of unused LTIA.   Additionally, she explained, the amendment would allow a non-union employee with at least 100 in his/her LTIA account upon voluntary separation or retirement to be compensated for each day at $30/day up to a maximum of $5,000.
After a brief question and answer period, Selectman Schena made a motion to recommend Article 5 to Town Meeting.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board gave its unanimous approval.  Voted 4-0, approved. 
2007 Special Town Meeting Articles

William Keohan, chair of the Community Preservation Committee, provided a Powerpoint presentation for the Board regarding the following Community Preservation Articles:

Article 16 – Annual Community Preservation FY2008 Reservation 

Article 16A – Center Hill Preserve (Joslin) Short Term Debt Interest FY08 

Article 16B – Plymouth Bay Housing Short Term Debt Interest FY08 

Article 16C – Phoenix Land Acquisition Short Term Debt Interest FY08  

Article 16D – Transfer Remaining Balance from North Plymouth Rail Trail

Special Article 10 – Center Hill Preserve (Joslin) Acquisition Debt Service

Special Article 10A – Phoenix Land Acquisition Debt Service

Special Article 14 – 11 North Street (Russell Library / Lindens) Acquisition 

Special Article 14A – 1809 Hedge House Restoration

Special Article 14B – Boundary Line Agreement with Nature Conservancy 

Mr. Keohan explained that Articles 16, 16A, 16B, 16C, 16D, and Special Articles 10 and 10A were administrative, ‘housekeeping’-type articles.  Special Article 14B, he said, deals specifically with a boundary line agreement between the Town and The Nature Conservancy.

Special Articles 14 (11 North Street) and 14A (Hedge House Restoration), Mr. Keohan explained, would be the main portion of his presentation.  The Community Preservation Committee, he said, is very enthusiastic about these two projects.
Special Article 14 – Acquisition of 11 North Street

The Community Preservation Committee, Mr. Keohan explained, voted to approve the Plymouth Art Guild’s application to acquire the Russell Library and Lindens property at 11 North Street for the establishment of a cultural arts center.  Through this article, the Town would purchase the entire property and grant (with specific restrictions and stipulations) only the buildings to the Art Guild.   The Art Guild, he said, would be responsible for the restoration and maintenance of the buildings, and if they can no longer do so, the Town would retain first right of refusal on the buildings.  
Mr. Keohan then reviewed the Art Guild’s plans for the Russell Library and Lindens properties, and he then turned the presentation over to Andrew Kusmin, president of the Plymouth Art Guild.
Mr. Kusmin thanked the Community Preservation Committee for their support of this project, and he assured the Board of the Art Guild’s resiliency and ability to retain and maintain the buildings at 11 North Street.  The Guild, he said, is actively fundraising and seeking grants, and several organizations and members of the community have offered in-kind services to help them complete the arts center project.
Selectman Loewenberg expressed her enthusiasm for the project and praised it as an example of synergy between the Town, the Guild, and the community.  Chairman Quintal echoed her sentiments.
Special Article 14A – Restoration of 1809 Hedge House

The Community Preservation Committee, Mr. Keohan explained, voted to approve the Plymouth Antiquarian Society’s application for $92,500 for to conduct restorations at the 1809 Hedge House.  Mr. Keohan outlined the restoration project planned for the 1809 Hedge House and accompanying Rose Briggs Memorial Garden.  The Town, he said, will receive an additional historic preservation on this building with this award, including agreements to make admission free to residents for next 10 years.  Additionally, Mr. Keohan said, the Antiquarian Society has met the CPC’s criteria for raising matching funds.  

Donna Curtin, Executive Director of the Plymouth Antiquarian Society, reviewed the numerous properties that the Society maintains, and she provided an additional description of the project proposal.  
Special Article 14B – Boundary Line Agreement

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Keohan to provide more information on Special Article 14B.  Mr. Keohan explained that Attorney Kathleen O’Donnell (a member of Town Counsel) recommended that this article be put forth to execute a land exchange to resolve a misaligned lot line boundary between land owned by the Town and land owned by The Nature Conservancy (Map 86 Lots 9, 10 & 7-11).
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend the following Community Preservation Committee articles to Town Meeting: 

Article 16 – Annual Community Preservation FY2008 Reservation 

Article 16A – Center Hill Preserve (Joslin) Short Term Debt Interest FY08 

Article 16B – Plymouth Bay Housing Short Term Debt Interest FY08 

Article 16C – Phoenix Land Acquisition Short Term Debt Interest FY08  

Article 16D – Transfer Remaining Balance from North Plymouth Rail Trail

Special Article 10 – Center Hill Preserve (Joslin) Acquisition Debt Service

Special Article 10A – Phoenix Land Acquisition Debt Service

Special Article 14 – 11 North Street (Russell Library / Lindens) Acquisition 

Special Article 14A – 1809 Hedge House Restoration

Special Article 14B – Boundary Line Agreement with Nature Conservancy 

Voted 4-0, approved.

Proposed Transportation Hub

Denis Hanks, Director of Economic Development, presented a proposal to the Board to move the GATRA Transportation Hub from Exit 5 to Plymouth Center, along Memorial Drive.  Mr. Hanks reviewed details of the project and then invited a representative from GATRA to provide additional information.  
The representative from GATRA explained to the Board that the current Exit 5 hub location has not worked well for bringing residents and tourists into and around the downtown area.  GATRA’s vision, he said, involves having their 4 bus routes meet once an hour at the proposed hub, where each bus would stay over for 5-10 minutes to allow passengers to change over. 
Selectman Malaguti expressed concern over changing the direction of Memorial Drive and how it will affect pedestrian traffic at the St. Peter’s Youth Center.  If St. Peter’s does not have any objections to the proposed plan, he said, he is willing to support the change of traffic direction.  
Mr. Hanks confirmed that he has spoken with St. Peter’s, and they have raised no objections.  A crosswalk, Mr. Hanks said, will be established at the Youth Center, as recommended by the Plymouth Center Steering Committee.  In addition to the Plymouth Center Steering Committee, Mr. Hanks said, the plan has been presented to the Plymouth Development Corporation and the Town’s Parking & Traffic Task Force, and no objections have been made.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to approve the change in traffic direction on Memorial Drive and endorse the proposed transportation hub as presented by the Office of Economic Development.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business
Parking Enforcement – Selectman Malaguti addressed a complaint letter from a resident about (alleged) aggressive enforcement of the downtown parking plan.  Selectman Malaguti speculated if these problems could have been averted if the Town had maintained enforcement of the parking plan, as he is troubled to hear residents say they will no longer patronize downtown businesses. 

Selectman Loewenberg noted that the Parking Roundtable has met twice and made some progress on responding to the downtown merchants’ concerns.  Some of the merchants’ recommendations have been brought to the Plymouth Development Corporation, she said, one of which has been instituted: the 30-day grace period that will be given to parking violators before ticketing occurs.  One consideration, Selectman Loewenberg said, is the fairly significant economic ramifications that the implementation of some of these recommendations will have.  
90 Carver Road – Chairman Quintal asked for an update on the Town’s first right of refusal on the Chapter 61B parcel at 90 Carver Road.   Mr. Sylvia said that he would follow up on this matter with Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, and provide the Board with an update.  
Fire at P.A. Landers – Chairman Quintal acknowledged the letter from P.A. Landers in which the company praised the Plymouth Fire Department for their work in extinguishing a large fire at their Plymouth facility.  
Meeting with the Plymouth County Commissioners – Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia to invite the Plymouth County Commissioners to meet in joint session with the Board of Selectman regarding the Memorandum of Understanding between Plymouth County and the Town of Plymouth.    

Constables – Chairman Quintal noted a letter from Plymouth Constable Paul Curtis about recent efforts to transfer supervision of constables from municipalities to the State.  Chairman Quintal noted that he opposes any effort to weaken local control over constable appointment, and he asked Mr. Sylvia to investigate this matter further.
Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Property).  By roll call: Schena – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Quintal – yes, Malaguti – yes.

Chairman Quintal notified the audience that the Board would not return to open session after executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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